SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

Of

December 27, 2007

Saugus Charter Commission was held on December 27, 2007.  The meeting was held in the Saugus Town Hall Auditorium, Saugus, Massachusetts.  The meeting was called to order by Mr. Manoogian, Chairman at 7:30 p.m.

Nine members of the Charter Committee were present at roll call:

Cam Cicolini, Karen Cote, Eugene F. Decareau, Karla J. de Steuben, Albert W. Diotte, Jr., Joan I. Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Sr., Debra Panetta, Thomas Stewart.

READING OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (DECEMBER 17TH, 19TH, 2007)

Mr. Manoogian suggested that everyone take a close look at these two meeting minutes.

MINUTE VOTE – DECEMBER 6, 2007

Ms. de Steuben made a suggestion to change page 3 under Communication from Attorney Mike Curran.  The second sentence to read Ms. de Steuben said that if we decide to hire a consultant we should look at other people too.

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to accept the December 6th Meeting Minutes with the changes that Ms. de Steuben suggested.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Motion passed 9 – 0.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Robert Jeffery, 20 Kenwood Avenue

· Town Counsel for a form of government, 7 person council to streamline the budget process

Ms. de Steuben asked for Mr. Jeffery to expand on this.

Mr. Jeffery – the slowdown of budget process

Mr. Manoogian asked if he was concerned with the zoning.

Mr. Jeffery – this does not matter now, but the government would be concerned with it.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

· CLAIMS, EVIDENCE, INFERENCE, JUDGMENT (C.E.I.J.) APPROACH DURING STEP 1

Mr. Manoogian passed out an example using data from the eight most recent elections. (See attached)

Mrs. Panetta commented on how interesting it was how the total voters keep dropping each election year.

· GOVERNING MAGAZINE – FEBRUARY 1988 “POLITICIAN OR PROFESSIONAL?  THE DEBATE OVER WHO SHOULD RUN OUR CITIES CONTINUES”

Mr. Manoogian suggested that the Committee read this handout.

· QUESTIONS FOR JANUARY 10TH GUESTS.

Mr. Manoogian asked that each member to come up with questions to ask Attorney Curran and Marilyn Contreas.  An example would be if term limits, as suggested by Mr. Rossetti, would be allowed by the state.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Mr. Decareau paid the Saugus Advertiser for the Public Forum advertisement that was put in the paper.

Mr. Manoogian reminded everyone that we only received the minimum funding that is required by law.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

· TOM STEWART -  TIMELINE SUB COMMITTEE

The Timeline Sub-Committee Chairperson, Mr. Stewart reported that they met

December 27, 2007.  They worked on the schedule.  He will have the minutes of the meeting next week for the Charter Commission to review.

Mr. Stewart stated that we are in Stage 1 (Identify the need or problem) right now and will be until March 2008.

· More public forums to gather public input, tentative dates are as follows:

February 7, 2008, March 13, 2008, April 24, 2008. Mrs. Panetta requested that the February 7th date be avoided. Mr. Manoogian reminded the board that the following Thursday would be Valentine’s Day. Perhaps the discussion should be at the next meeting.

· Step six (Test and evaluate the solution(s).)  This is where a rough draft of the preliminary report will be done and presented to the public for their comments.  There will be more public forums, tentative dates are as follows:

January 15, 2009

Mr. Stewart made the motion to accept March 13, 2008, April 24, 2008, January 15, 2009 and March 19, 2009 for the Public Forum leaving February 7, 2008 for discussion at the next scheduled meeting.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 9 – 0.

NEW BUSINESS 8 p.m.

· PRESENTATION / INTERVIEWS

1. MR. NORMAN HANSEN – FORMER TOWN MANAGER

2. MR. RICHARD CARDILLO – FORMER TOWN MANAGER

Mr. Norman Hansen, 36 Adams Avenue – Former Town Manager

· Resident for 58 years

· Likes charter as it exists

· Does not like that Town Meeting employees vote on their pay

· Proposition 2 ½ was a killer as a Town Manager – big cut backs in maintenance, manpower.  People used to 4% pay increases

· Tried to eliminate debt – hates mortgages

· Put in new water and sewer from East Saugus to the Lynnhurst area – state matched the majority of funding

· Had to adjust manpower to 4 day work week with Fridays off but had to have the Town Manager and 2 others to stay on Friday’s or their would be a layoff.  Employees selected the 4 day work week instead of layoffs.

· The Selectmen, because they are elected, have a big say of what to do and they would work with the Town Manager

· Likes system as it is 

· Believes that staggered elections are a nuisance and have their own problems

Mr. Manoogian asked if there is enough checks and balances between the Selectmen and Town Manager?

Mr. Hansen replied that they are out of kilter and not working well.

· Do not make expenses before appropriating for them

· The financial process should be micro-managed

Mr. Manoogian stated that according to Town Counsel, the Selectmen do not set policy.

Mrs. Cicolini asked Mr. Hansen how long he served?

Mr. Hansen served 8 – 9 years total, 5 years were his terms; the rest was as Temporary Town Manager.

Mrs. Cicolini asked if he was also the Town Accountant while he was Town Manager?

Mr. Hansen replied that he was Town Accountant at one time but stated Betty Quinlan was the Town Accountant when he was Town Manager.

Mr. Decareau asked if the Selectmen should be more than a licensing board – like a Board of Director?

Mr. Hansen replied yes.

Ms. de Steuben asked what years Mr. Hansen served?

Mr. Hansen answered 71, 72 – 77.

Ms. de Steuben asked if the 4/5 to hire/fire the Town Manager in effect?

Mr. Hansen replied that it took a majority vote.

Ms. de Steuben asked how Mr. Hansen felt with the 4/5 to hire/fire rule?

Mr. Hansen answered that he did not like it.

Mr. Manoogian stated the Mr. Hansen’s contract was for 5 years in the late 80’s.  He asked if he thinks it makes a difference if the Town Manager was a resident of the Town?

Mr. Hansen agrees strongly that the Town Manager should be a resident of the town.  He/she should know the problems and be amongst the people.

Mr. Diotte asked if Mr. Hansen had a good rapport with the Finance Committee?

Mr. Hansen responded that they were good members and had good attendance.

Mrs. Panetta asked how involved should the School be in the budget process?  What would you do to help the schools as a Town Manager?

Mr. Hansen answered that they all usually came to an agreement and knows that now the cuts are greater.

Mr. Hansen feels that the Capital Improvement project should not have been done all at once, but one building at a time and we will be paying for this until 2014. He expressed concern about excessive borrowing and debt.

MR. CARDILLO, 22 STRATHMORE ROAD, WAKEFIELD – FORMER TOWN MANAGER

· Representative Town Meeting is better than an Open Town Meeting – more response from a Representative Town Meeting – more special interest in an Open Town Meeting

· Town Meeting is important they appropriate on all accounts, ex capital equipment – they should vote every year on the revolving accounts 

· Enterprise fund should be balanced against receipts and expenses – does not like salaries coming from it

· Selectmen should have staggered terms so you have someone carried over and not a whole new board

· Feels if you have elected Department Heads you will not run efficiently – Town Manager have to work as a team with the Board of Assessors, Town Clerk, Town Treasurer and the Town Accountant

Mr. Manoogian asked Mr. Cardillo to confirm he was the Town Manager from 1996 to 1998.  We are examining an on going theme of the structure of government, the appropriation process,  or working with the Selectmen.

Mr. Cardillo answered that the Finance Committee has an important role and he feels that it is the obligation of the Town Manager to come together with and work with the Finance Committee.

Mr. Manoogian asked Mr. Cardillo if or how the Finance Committee had influence with Town Meeting?

Mr. Cardillo answered that it is the role of the Finance Committee to point out the pros and cons of the warrant articles.

Mrs. Panetta asked Mr. Hansen how he felt about elected department heads and should they live in Saugus?

Mr. Hansen answered that only the Town Manager should live in Saugus.

Mr. Hansen also stated that we still owe $5 mil on the 4 -5 buildings and it is hurting us now.

Mr. Manoogian asked if borrowing a certain amount of money should go to the voters to vote on (ballot) or Town Meeting?

Mr. Hansen does not feel that it should go to the voters.

Mr. Hansen feels it was a mistake that the Town did not buy the Berthold property.

Mr. Manoogian asked if an elected body should make that type of decision?

Mr. Hansen felt it is too big of a decision for the Town Manager to make.

Mr. Manoogian asked if not the Town Manager than who should make that decision?

Mr. Hansen answered any other board.

Mrs. Cicolini stated that she believes that the Selectmen shot down the Berthold property.

Mr. Manoogian suggested that we may need to use the C.E.I.J. model on the Claim that the Berthold property should have been bought.

Ms. de Steuben asked if the provisions as a Temporary Town Manager need to be revised?  ex terms, issues.

Mr. Hansen stated that the Temporary Town Manager has full rights as a Town Manager and an Acting Manager would cover over the weekends.

Ms. de Steuben asked if there are any issues with how long you should serve?

Mr. Hansen answered that a Town Manager is a full time job.

Ms. de Steuben asked how either Mr. Hansen or Mr. Cardillo would handle the deadline of the budgets?

Mr. Hansen answered that they were tight.

Mr. Cardillo answered that they started in October the budget process and gave it to the Selectmen.  He would start to think about the budget right after the end of the fiscal year.

Mr. Diotte stated that the Finance Committee meetings in the conference room used to be standing room only.  He asked if Town Meeting really understands?

Mr. Hansen answered that he did not think they understood totally because the recap sheet is very hard to understand.

Mr. Manoogian asked if the Finance Committee was used as an ally to get things passed through Town Meeting?

Mr. Cardillo answered no, that it was the duty of the Finance Committee to explain thoroughly and to have Town Meeting to ask questions.

Mr. Manoogian asked if he ever lobbied or polled for support from town meeting members?

Mr. Cardillo answered no; he would invite a person to talk about the issue they did not understand. That took place once, with Mr. David Call.

Mr. Hansen stated that the debt we incurred is going to hurt us in 2009.

Mr. Decareau asked if they had a preference on how many members served on the Board of Selectmen, 3, 5, or 7 and would this help?

Mr. Hansen stated that he did not think it would help.

Mr. Cardillo stated that most towns have dropped down from a 7 member board to a 5 member board.

Mr. Decareau asked if the Town Manager should be a financial person or a good manager that can work with people?

Mr. Cardillo answered that the Town Manager should have a financial background with a finance director.

Ms. de Steuben asked if there was any performance evaluations set up and how was it done?

Mr. Hansen answered that if you receive a raise you did a good job.  They would tell you how well you were doing.  The salary was the feedback.

Mr. Cardillo answered that it is necessary to have a formal evaluation.

Ms. de Steuben asked if they had an evaluation would that have been helpful?

Mr. Hansen said he was not aware of one.

Mrs. Cote asked what type of people you would want to do the evaluation?

Mr. Cardillo answered the Selectmen.

Mr. Stewart asked Mr. Hansen if the Town Manager had too much authority and if they should have an elected head of government rather than an appointed one?

Mr. Hansen answered that an elected head would still have too much power.

Mr. Cardillo answered the he does not think it would work if you had an elected Town Manager and elected Selectmen.

Mr. Manoogian asked if it would be more efficient to have an appropriating body that can call themselves into session and can set their own agenda?

Mr. Cardillo answered no; you would be leaving out other tools such as temporary borrowing.

Mr. Hansen answered that the dates for budget development are too tight.

Mr. Decareau asked after the budget was voted how often did you adjust the budget?

Mr. Cardillo answered that they would do it on a monthly basis with the Department Heads and the use of the computers.

Mr. Hansen answered that they would do it on a quarterly basis with the Department Heads including the schools, but they did not have the use of computers when he was Manager.

Ms. de Steuben asked Mr. Cardillo his feeling on the 4/5 vote to hire/fire?

Mr. Cardillo answered that he feels the 4/5 vote to hire/fire is a good thing because it is a big decision.

Mr. Manoogian stated that they both served with Ms. Fasano as Chairperson.  He asked how you regarded the position of the chairman? Ex. Would that person be the first one you would contact? He further emphasized that he was not asking about the individual but the position.

Mr. Hansen answered that he would call the Chairperson first.

Mr. Cardillo answered that he tried to treat all of them fairly and the same.

Mr. Hansen said he would because the Chairperson was good.

Mr. Manoogian asked both speakers for their final thoughts or closing statements.

Mr. Hansen stated that the Town Manager’s job is very tough.  He commented on how we have a good committee.

Mr. Cardillo stated that before we change anything to make sure we do our research on it.  He stated that we should look at the revolving and enterprise accounts.

9:02p.m. recessed for 5 minutes

CORRESPONDENCE

· MS. JUDITH GROVE – RECOMMENDATIONS FOR CHARTER

Mrs. Cote read into the minutes Ms. Grove’s letter. (See attached)

· MR. ANDREW BISIGNANI – CUSTODIAN OVERTIME

Mr. Manoogian read into the minutes Mr. Bisignani’s email. (See attached)

Mr. Manoogian met with Dr. Manville and Mr. Naso (Middle School Principal) at the Middle School to discuss having our Charter meetings there.  They agreed that it would be okay since they have a custodian on duty.  They said that Thursday nights would be okay and that they had plenty of parking and they do have cable there.  

Mr. Manoogian stated that we have limited funds and this will help.

Mr. Decareau made a motion to have this put on the agenda for a later date to move our meetings to the Middle School in February.

The Chairman seconded the motion.

Mrs. Panetta said she had to problem with moving the meetings from Town Hall to the Middle School.

Mr. Manoogian stated that the PEG Commission is looking into the equipment at the Middle School.

Mrs. Cicolini stated that she wanted the meetings moved to the Middle School sooner than February to save the Town money.



Motion passed 9 – 0.

· DHCD – HOME RULE AMENDMENT AND PROCEDURES PUBLICATION

Mr. Manoogian handed out the booklet and gave Mr. Rossetti a copy.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

· THEME BASED SUMMARIZATION AND PRESENTATION – PUBLIC HEARING INPUT

1. ELECTIONS AND CHARTER LANGUAGE

2. TOWN MEETING / FINANCE COMMITTEE / APPROPRIATIONS

3. SCHOOLS

4. SELECTMEN

5. MANAGER

Mr. Manoogian set up 5 sheets on various tables so that the members can record an idea or thought that they remembered from the Public Hearing. (see below)

Mr. Stewart read out loud Elections and Charter Language. (see below)

Ms. de Steuben stated Town Council form of Government should be added as there was no place on the five categories to do so.

Mr. Manoogian indicated that a 6th category could be added and that it could also be included under the Town Meeting sheet.

Mrs. Cicolini does not agree with summer elections.

Mr. Manoogian stated that we should try to internalize what the public has brought to us.

Ms. de Steuben read out loud Town Meeting / Finance Committee / Appropriations. (see below)

Mr. Manoogian stated there was a lot of thinking outside the box.

Mrs. Panetta read out loud Schools. (see below)

Mr. Decareau read out loud Selectmen. (see below)

Mrs. Fowler read out loud Manager. (see below)

Mr. Manoogian then asked each member to offer perspective on the December 19th public hearing.

Mr. Decareau – feedback was excellent – happy with the participation – we need more input from people.

Ms. de Steuben – great turnout – hope it continues – like to see if more people would come.

Mr. Diotte – happy with turnout – people feel we are going to solve the financial problems.

Mrs. Panetta – well organized – well attended – thanked everyone for attending

Mrs. Fowler – good turnout – mostly town officials – likes to see more residents

Mr. Stewart – agrees with everyone else

Mrs. Cicolini – people feel strong on keeping Town Meeting – she understands their views on this.

Mrs. Cote – great turnout – remind people that they can write us at the Town Hall or email us – thanked everyone who attended

Mr. Manoogian – thanked the public – had the highest turnout of 50 people – public is curious and open minded – a process where they are comfortable

Mr. Manoogian thanked the Commission for their dedication.

Mr. Decareau stated if the public wants a change they need to come forward and speak at our meetings or forums.

MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS / MOTIONS

Mrs. Cicolini brought to the board that we may want to start a Fundraising Committee since we only have $5,000 to work with.  She gave examples of Vegas Nights, Raffles – maybe a business could donate a plasma TV to raffle off, a prize calendar where each day we would draw for money or prizes.

Mr. Manoogian stated that the law states we can raise funds.  We only have $5,000 which is the minimum funding by law.  By having the fundraisers we can save the town money.   We have already waived having an office space made available to us.  He gave an example that we are like architect forming a government for the community and we do not want to short change ourselves and have constraints.

Mr. Manoogian would like to appoint Mrs. Cicolini as Chairperson for a Fundraising Committee and will ask legal counsel for an opinion.

Ms. de Steuben stated that we could ask people for donation $1 to $10.

Mrs. Panetta thins it is a good idea and is willing to help.

Mrs. Cicolini made a motion to start a Fundraising Committee with Mr. Diotte, Mr. Decareau and Mrs. Panetta along with herself.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 9 – 0.

PUBLIC FORUM

Al Dinardo, 199 Essex Street, Town Meeting Member

· Town Manager 4 -5 year contract with a reasonable time period of 1 -2 years to move to Saugus

Mr. Manoogian stated that no matter what we do there will be a counter response or claim and we need to consider. “is the benefit greater than the cost?”

Mr. Dinardo stated that it takes 3 -4 years to get your feet wet and to understand the town

Mrs. Cicolini asked if the Town Manager should live in Saugus.

Mr. Dinardo answered with in a reasonable amount of time.

Mrs. Cicolini stated that there is no guarantee that they would stay

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to adjourn at 10:19 p.m.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 9 – 0.

The compilation of comments received during the December 19th public hearing is categorized  below into five areas. This was done by all nice Commissioners on December 27th as a group exercise. Also heard were suggestions for a council manager form of government which could be considered a sixth theme.

Theme 1: ELECTIONS AND CHARTER LANGUAGE

1. Universal support for staggered elections.

2. Layover period between election and actually assuming office.

3. Ditto on staggered election comment in # 1, at least for Board of Selectmen and School Committee.

4. Elections in summer not fall.

5. Add a comptroller to the payroll under the Finance Committee.

6. Remove language in charter that is not followed or observed.

7. There did not seem to be support for staggered elections for Town Meeting.

8. Having yearly goals and evaluations for the Town Manager.

9. Longer terms for Board of Selectmen.

Theme 2: TOWN MEETING AND FINANCE COMMITTEE AND APPROPRIATIONS

1.  Finance Committee is an important board in Town.

2.  Finance Committee needs better communication with                   Town Manager and Board of Selectmen.

3.  Finance Committee should have more power.

4.  Finance Committee is too powerful.

5.  Budget process may be better placed with the Board of Selectmen leaving zoning with Town Meeting.

6.  Town Meeting members who are employees or have family members employed by the Town should not    vote on their own budgets.

7.  Town Meeting watches over the neighborhoods.

8.  Town Meeting is needed for zoning issues.

9.  Town Meeting is limited by laws that establish set timelines and agendas.

10. Town employees should not be running for Town Meeting.

Theme 3: SCHOOLS

1. Have a member of the Board of Selectmen on School Committee.

2. Have School department involved in the budget process early.

3. Vote on school budget before the town budget.

4. Have a member of the School Committee on the Board of Selectmen.

5. Include in charter a replacement “rule” if a sitting School Committee member resigns.

6. Schools should have input in hiring of Town Manager.

7. School Committee should not have input of hiring the Town Manager. (Does the Board of Selectmen have input on hiring the Superintendent?)

Theme 4: SELECTMEN

1. Staggered elections for the Board of Selectmen.

2. Board of Selectmen having 7 -9 members – with 1 member from the School Committee.

3. Staggered elections are a good idea.

4. Lengthen term from 2 to 3 or 4 years.

5. Board of Selectmen should appoint people and appropriate funds.

6. Consider term limits.

7. Board of Selectmen should have more power over Town Manager.

8. Board of Selectmen should evaluate Town Manager once a year.

9. Board of Selectmen or a Selectman or other executive officer should participate on the school side.

Theme 5: MANAGER

1. Reduction of days and staff in Town Hall from 5 – 4 days but always the Town Manager and 2 others to remain on staff on Friday.

2. Question on removal of Town Manager whether it be a 4/5 vote or majority.

3. Manager should report to someone.

4. Consider requirement that Town Manager be resident of Town.

5. Manager should be more open to the Board of Selectmen and Finance Committee.

6. Town Meeting needs more input.

7. Move appointments from Town Manager to Board of Selectmen.

8. An evaluation of Town Manager done periodically.

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: Andrew Bisignani 

To: pm1963@comcast.net 

Sent: Wednesday, December 19, 2007 4:25 PM

Subject: Charter Commission Meetings

Peter:

It has come to my attention that the Charter Commission has scheduled meetings for each Thursday evening in January.  That is a total of 5 nights which will require the overtime expenditure of at least $560 to have a custodian present.  The Town cannot afford to continue paying at this rate.

Would you please take another look at your schedule and see if you can consolidate and/or hold meetings at a time when Town Hall or the Library is open so we can save a bit on the o’time.

Thank you,

Andrew 



No virus found in this incoming message.
Checked by AVG Free Edition. 
Version: 7.5.516 / Virus Database: 269.17.7/1194 - Release Date: 12/23/2007 5:27 PM
[image: image1.png]C.E.LJ. example using data from the eight most recent elections

Claim — “to assert in the face of possible contradiction”

Saugus should adopt staggered elections.

Evidence - “something that furnishes proof”

Year Total Total Total Selectmen | 50% + | Selectmen

Voters Votes Blanks | Candidates 1 Winners

Cast with 50%
+1
2007 5156 25780 7011 9 2579 2
2005 5163 25815 7081 9 2583 3
2003 6658 33290 9503 9 3330 1
2001 7078 35390 8430 11 3540 1
1999 6431 32155 7679 13 3217 1
1997 5754 28770 N/A 7 2878 5
1995 6578 32890 N/A 8 3290 2
1993 6803 34014 N/A 7 3403 5

Inference - “derivation of conclusions from given information or premises
by any acceptable form of reasoning.”

In the five most recent elections a minority of Selectmen received a

majority of votes cast.

= In six of the eight most recent elections a minority of Selectmen

received a majority of the votes cast.

Blanks are the top vote getter in Saugus.

Judgment- “a formal utterance of an authoritative opinion”

Staggered elections will result in boards that are elected more

democratically.
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